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The Honorable Dow Constantine





June 30, 2009
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance enabling the Finance and Business Operations Division (FBOD) to fully implement a system for authorizing, administering and distributing procurement cards, or “P-Cards,” to King County personnel to purchase goods and services on behalf of county agencies.  

P-Cards are designed to work similar to credit cards and provide an efficient, convenient and secure method of purchasing goods and services.  P-Cards are widely used by numerous federal, state, and local government agencies as a means of improving procurement efficiency by significantly reducing or eliminating paperwork associated with requisitions, purchase orders, and invoices for small-dollar acquisitions. 

In 2001, King County initiated a limited P-Card Program to streamline purchasing practices under a state contract through VISA.  Since then, the county’s current program has been limited to the users of the Oracle system including the departments of Natural Resources and Parks, and Transportation, which have been using their P-Cards for payments of registration, training and membership fees, as well as for purchases of various materials and supplies for tests and training.  In addition, use of P-Cards by the county’s Office of Emergency Management staff has proven to be the most flexible and vital purchasing tool to enable rapid response to disasters and emergency situations.  

FBOD has completed additional research into the expanded use of P-Cards and views this technology as a way to streamline payments for a variety of frequent, low-dollar purchases ($5,000 or less), for routine utility payments and for certain types of vendor payments.  The adoption of the proposed ordinance is the first step towards expansion of the current program.   

Consultants assisting the county on its Accountable Business Transformation (ABT) project consider the use of P-Cards as a best practice for saving staff time and reducing the per transaction cost of the procurement-to-payment process.  In addition to these efficiencies, 
P-Cards can also generate additional revenues via rebates from credit card companies that process the payments.  The current two-year expansion program conservatively estimates rebate revenues of $104,000 in the first year and up to $214,000 by the end of the second year. 

RCW 43.09.2855 authorizes local governments to use credit cards, including P-Cards, for official government purchases and acquisitions.  In adopting the statute, the Washington State Legislature found the use of credit cards to be a customary and economical business practice to improve cash management, reduce costs, and increase efficiency.  Other Washington counties and cities that operate procurement card programs have adopted similar legislation.

Adoption of the enclosed ordinance will authorize FBOD to phase in an efficient and 
cost-effective procurement method and payment tool for all county agencies and offices.  The proposed ordinance adds a new section to King County Code Chapter, 4.16 and aligns the Code with state law.  FBOD has also developed a comprehensive Procurement Card Manual and related procedures, which will be rolled out to agencies following adoption of the ordinance.
FBOD considers implementation of comprehensive and strict internal controls one of the most critical and immediate steps in the roll-out of the P-Card Program to ensure compliance with polices and procedures, foster greater cardholder accountability and mitigate risk of potential improper and fraudulent use of P-Cards.  In carrying out these activities, FBOD plans to perform reviews of purchases for compliances with the established polices and procedures, implement regular training for cardholders and approving managers, and develop and impose administrative and disciplinary actions in cases of P-Card misuse.     

If you have any questions about the ordinance, please contact Ken Guy, Director of the Finance and Business Operations Division, at 206-263-9254, or Karen Fitzthum, Goods and Services Supervisor, Procurement and Contract Services Section, at 206-263-9295.

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett

King County Executive
Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff




  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director






  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)


Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, OMB

            James J. Buck, Chief Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division, (FBOD), DES

              

David Leach, Manager, Procurement and Contract Services Section 
(PCSS), FBOD, DES


Karen Fitzthum, Goods and Services Supervisor, PCSS, FBOD, DES 
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